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Proposed Amendments at N.J.A.C. 6A:26, Educational Facilities 

The following is the accessible version of the proposed amendments at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4 related to 

lead testing of drinking water in schools. The adoption level document includes three sections – comment and 

response, summary of the proposed amendments and text of the proposed amendments. 
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State Board of Education 

Administrative Code 

Comment/Response Form 

This comment and response form contains comments from and since the January 8, 2020, meeting of the 

State Board of Education when the rulemaking was considered at Proposal Level. 

Topic:      Educational Facilities   Meeting Date:   July 1, 2020 

Code Citation: N.J.A.C. 6A:26   Level:      Adoption 

Division:     Division of Finance   Completed by:  Division of Finance 

Summary of Comments and Agency Responses: 

The following is a summary of the comments received from State Board of Education members and the 

public and the Department of Education’s (Department) responses.  The amendments now proposed for 

adoption were published in the New Jersey Register on February 20, 2020, at 52 N.J.R. 183(a). Each 

commenter is identified at the end of the comment by a letter or number that corresponds to the 

following list: 

1. Patricia Naples, Facilitator, Assumption Regional Catholic School 

2. Susan Young, Executive Director, New Jersey Association of School Business Officials 

1. Comment: The commenter stated that, in 2016, New Jersey mandated testing of all drinking 

water outlets every six years in all public schools. The commenter also stated that the regulations 

require school districts to report water quality test results to the Department and parents only if 

positive test results are at or above the Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA’s) actionable 

level of 15 parts per billion (ppb). The commenter further stated that there is no State policy 

mandating water testing in private or Christian schools. The commenter stated her students 

collected and analyzed data regarding water quality in New Jersey schools to determine, in part, 

if the quality of water in private schools is comparable to the quality of water in public schools in 

the same geographical area. The commenter noted that with a sample size of five private schools, 

a comparable statistical test was not possible, but an analysis of the results of testing seemed to 

indicate dramatically lower levels of lead in private schools compared to public schools in the 

same geographical area.  The commenter recommended that the actionable level of lead should 

be much lower than the EPA’s recommendation of 15 ppb, as bottled water is allowed to have no 

more than 5 ppb. The commenter also stated that, ideally, the action level should be 0 ppb and 

that water in all schools should be tested yearly. (1) 

Response: The “lead action level” defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2 is based on the Safe Drinking 

Water Act, N.J.S.A. 58:12A-1 et seq., in which the Legislature determined to utilize the 

framework of the federal Safe Drinking Water Act and gave authority for enforcing the act to the 

New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection.  As the Legislature has placed authority 

with the DEP to set the drinking water standards, the Department of Education has determined to 

tie the Department’s rules to the same standard that triggers action by a drinking water system to 

implement steps to reduce lead levels in drinking water. 

The Department disagrees that it is best to require that water in all schools be tested on a 

yearly basis for lead. The proposed amendments, which shorten the time period between required 

testing by half (from six to three years), will ensure that public schools remain vigilant in their 

monitoring of drinking water outlets and that the amount of time students and staff could be 
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exposed to undetected elevated lead levels is limited. A three-year testing cycle also is consistent 

with the testing requirements of the New Jersey Department of Children and Families and the 

Federally-required monitoring schedule for lead and copper in schools that have their own water 

systems (referred to as non-transient non-community water systems or NTNCWSs). Separately, 

Federal regulations may require some NTNCWSs to engage in more frequent and rigorous 

testing based on compliance history, but the Department does not agree that more frequent 

testing should be mandated here, or that it is necessary for all school districts. 

N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e)2 requires school districts to notify parents or guardians and the 

Department if any results exceed the permissible lead action level. The notification must include 

that the school district immediately ended use of each drinking water outlet where the test result 

exceeded the permissible lead action level. 

Nonpublic schools, which are private entities, do not receive State aid to construct school 

facilities and are not subject to the balance of the facilities requirements in Chapter 26. 

Therefore, the Department cannot mandate lead testing in nonpublic schools on a permanent 

basis as it does for public schools in the existing rules as proposed for amendment. 

2. Comment: The commenter stated that part of the student research on water quality in New 

Jersey schools sought to determine the following: if there is a relationship between 

socioeconomic factors of a school district and the quality of its drinking water; if there is a 

simple and inexpensive method for students to test the water they are drinking; and whether there 

are ways to educate the community, especially new parents and parents of young children, about 

the developmental and long-term effects of lead exposure in humans. The commenter stated that 

collecting data on the number of positive lead results and lead levels in New Jersey school 

districts’ drinking water was a challenging task. The commenter also stated that the Department 

does not maintain a central database and does not require school districts to report results unless 

they are above the actionable level of 15 ppb. The commenter obtained from New Jersey Futures 

data that were incomplete and searched each school’s website. The commenter stated that 

website posting of water testing results is not consistent across school districts, a number of 

schools have not posted results, and there is not a designated place to post results. The 

commenter recommended that all schools should be required to post water quality test results, 

even if they do not meet or exceed the “actionable level,” results should be collected and 

maintained in a central location that is easily accessible to New Jersey citizens, and all school 

districts should be required annually to report water test results to parents. (1) 

Response: The Department thanks the commenter for the support of the proposed amendments 

at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e)2 that will require school districts to post on their websites the results 

from the testing required pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(f)1 and the written notification 

required at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(f)2. The proposed amendments also will require results to 

remain publicly available in accordance with the State records retention schedule. The 

Department also thanks the commenter for the support of the proposed amendment at N.J.A.C. 

6A:26-12.4(h) that will require district boards of education that test drinking water outlets more 

frequently than required to meet the notification requirements at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e) and (f) 

and to make the most recent results for each facility available on the district board of education’s 

website. 

 In November 2019, the Department launched a webpage Summaries of Test Results to 

provide community members with access to a database containing information regarding the 

results of lead testing in New Jersey school districts, charter schools, and other entities covered 

by the Department’s safe drinking water rules at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4. The webpage was 

designed specifically to enhance transparency of school drinking water quality information by 

https://www.nj.gov/education/lead/summaries/#/


3 

providing, in a central location, the lead testing results of every school district or entity that is 

required to test pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4. The webpage includes the date of each school 

district’s or entity’s most recent lead sampling and analysis, whether that analysis discovered an 

exceedance of the permissible lead action level in any water sample, and local contact 

information. The Department is working with the New Jersey Department of Environmental 

Protection (DEP) to explore potential enhancements to the database using DEP’s existing water 

quality reporting procedures and infrastructure. 

3. Comment: The commenter stated that any water outlet in a school used for drinking water or 

cooking should be filtered using an approved filter for the removal of lead and other 

contaminants. (1) 

Response: The comment is outside the scope of the proposed rulemaking, as it solely addresses 

the testing of drinking water in school facilities, and does not impose any particular required 

remediation. 

4. Comment: The commenter expressed general support for the intent of the proposed amendments 

in the interest of the health and welfare of school district staff, students, and the public. The 

commenter stated that a series of changes will create a more effective and cost-efficient 

methodology for carrying out the intent of rules, as proposed for amendment, and a reasonable 

approach to potential non-compliance. 

In reference to N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4g, the commenter stated that requiring all school 

districts to retest in the same year to simplify compliance will create a seller's market for vendors 

and result in price increases and potential shortages of services, especially since the testing is 

best performed during specific lulls in school activities that are common among school districts. 

The commenter suggested that the Department stagger the testing, perhaps to coincide with the 

monitoring cycle under the New Jersey Quality Single Accountability Continuum (NJQSAC) 

that occurs every three years on a cohort basis. The commenter also stated that staggering 

required testing will spread out the reimbursement process over three years, as well. (2) 

Response: The Department thanks the commenter for the support of the goal to increase 

safeguards for students, school district staff, and the public.  

 The Department disagrees that the required testing year needs to be staggered over three 

years. Requiring all school districts to test in the same year will simplify compliance for school 

districts and the Department. As to the potential price increases and shortages of service, the 

Department is confident that school districts will be able to complete the required testing in each 

compliance year because school districts will know, in advance, the predictable schedule of 

when to conduct testing and will have a year to complete the testing. Because the last testing 

cycle allowed school districts to demonstrate compliance with testing conducted before the 

adoption of State-level testing requirements, some school districts did not receive reimbursement 

for testing because it was conducted before the reimbursement period set forth by the Legislature 

in the appropriation.  Consequently, the Department maintains that a single test year will help 

school districts conduct the testing within the time they need to do so to be eligible for 

reimbursement, which, in turn, will create more predictability for budget planning purposes. 

5. Comment: The commenter stated that the possible actions at proposed N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(l)2 

and 3 for failure to comply with any requirement in the section seem rather severe. The 

commenter stated that the Department’s initiation of an investigation by the Office of Fiscal 

Accountability and Compliance (OFAC) and the withholding of State aid seem severe, especially 

since the failure to comply is with “any” requirement and that could include simple oversight 

items. The commenter suggested a tiered or incremental penalty structure such as the loss of 
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points on NJQSAC monitoring instead of an OFAC investigation and the withholding of State 

aid only after repeated demands. (2) 

Response: The Department disagrees that the initiation of an OFAC investigation and the 

withholding of State aid are too severe for a school district’s failure to comply with the rules that 

require the testing of drinking water for the presence of lead. Most school districts comply with 

the required testing, and the Department is confident that non-compliance will continue to be 

rare. Exposure to lead-contaminated drinking water poses serious health problems for teachers 

and school personnel, and particularly for children. A school district’s failure to comply with the 

required testing is a serious matter. The loss of points under NJQSAC is already a potential 

outcome of a failure to comply with the testing rules since testing pursuant to this section is a 

required component of a school district’s Health and Safety Evaluation of School Buildings 

Checklist. If a school district were to demonstrate an unwillingness to comply with the necessary 

safety measures required by this section, the Department would use all available and necessary 

tools, which may include initiation of an OFAC investigation and the withholding of State aid, to 

ensure the safety of students in school facilities. As with other situations when the Department 

can initiate an OFAC investigation or withhold State aid, the Department will use these tools in a 

measured fashion that aligns with the severity and circumstances of a school district’s non-

compliance. 

6. Comment: The commenter suggested that the implementation of the three-year testing cycle be 

delayed for a year given the current COVID-19 pandemic and the extended closure of schools. 

(2) 

Response: The Department disagrees that the more frequent testing required under this section 

needs to be delayed at this time due to the ongoing COVID-19 state of emergency. The 

Department chose the 2021-2022 school year as the initial Statewide required testing year so the 

testing will occur in the school year after most school districts will be able to complete the water 

infrastructure improvement projects funded by the Securing Our Children’s Future Bond Act, 

which is now anticipated to begin in the fall of 2020. However, the Department is actively 

monitoring the ongoing COVID-19 state of emergency in conjunction with required compliance 

for school districts and, through notices of rule waivers and modifications, has made adjustments 

to rules throughout Title 6A of the New Jersey Administrative Code that are infeasible given the 

current health crisis, and will continue to do so as necessary. 

7. Comment: The commenter stated that a group of her students carried out a project regarding 

water quality in New Jersey schools that revealed the following findings: 

• Water is essential for life;  

• For years, United States citizens have believed that the water in their homes, schools, and 

communities is safe for consumption;  

• Eleven cities and two counties in New Jersey have poorer water quality than Flint, 

Michigan, which has an ongoing water crisis. Some of the 11 cities in New Jersey have 

been aware of the contaminants, specifically lead, in their drinking water since the early 

2000s; 

• Lead rarely occurs naturally in water; 

• Aging infrastructure, lead pipes and solder, and lead-containing water fountains and 

faucets, along with water possibly sitting in pipes for extended periods of time, allow lead 

to leach into water.  

• Increased levels of lead in drinking water may lead to higher lead levels in people’s blood 

and low-level exposure to lead may have a negative impact on a child’s development 

affecting behavior, attention, bone growth, and decreased IQ; 
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• School buildings in the United States are in use eight to 10 hours a day but not at night, 

over the weekend, or during holiday breaks; and 

• School drinking water may be a source of lead exposure for children as young as three 

years old who spend a majority of their day-time hours at school. (1) 

Response: The Department thanks the commenter for highlighting New Jersey students’ 

research results and advocacy that draw attention to the serious health concerns related to the 

presence of lead in drinking water in schools.  



 

Adoption Level 

July 1, 2020 

To:   Members, State Board of Education 

From:   Lamont O. Repollet, Ed.D.  

   Commissioner 

Subject:  N.J.A.C. 6A:26, Educational Facilities 

Authority:  P.L. 2016, c. 10 and P.L. 2017, c. 86 

Reason for Action: Amendments 

Sunset Date:  November 20, 2020 

Summary 

The Department of Education (Department) proposes to amend the rules at N.J.A.C. 

6A:26 that require testing for lead in the drinking water of all applicable New Jersey educational 

facilities. 

The health, safety, and welfare of the children in the State are of the utmost importance to 

the current Administration, including the Department and the Department of Environmental 

Protection (DEP).  The proposed rulemaking is part of the Administration’s approach to enhance 

rules and policies regarding lead testing and remediation in school districts, charter schools, 

renaissance schools, jointure commissions, educational services commissions, approved private 

schools for students with disabilities, State-funded early childcare facilities, and receiving 

schools (collectively referred to hereafter as “district boards of education”). 

First, the proposed rulemaking will require district boards of education to test for lead 

every three years, rather than the current requirement of every six years. Second, the proposed 

rulemaking also will include enhanced enforcement measures against non-compliance. 

Lastly, the Department has enhanced transparency by updating its webpage about testing 

for lead in school drinking water to include the following district-reported information: the date 

of the most-recent lead testing, the latest statement of assurance, and a link to actual testing 

results.  Through this enhancement, the public can access specific lead testing results and can see 

if a district board of education is compliant with the requirements in the lead testing regulations. 

Exposure to lead-contaminated drinking water poses serious health problems, particularly 

for children, as well as for teachers and school personnel. The risk of lead contamination can 

come from pipe and plumbing fixtures in educational facilities. The risk of lead contamination 
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also can come from a public water supplier, which has independent testing requirements. The 

rules ensure drinking water testing of all drinking water outlets and food preparation sources is 

conducted in all applicable education facilities in the State. 

Existing N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4, Safe drinking water, requires all district boards of 

education to test all drinking water outlets every six years. The amendments proposed for 

adoption will increase the frequency of testing to every three years, which will ensure that 

schools remain vigilant in their monitoring of drinking water outlets and that the amount of time 

students and staff could be exposed to undetected elevated lead levels is limited. A three-year 

testing cycle also is consistent with the Federally required monitoring schedule for lead and 

copper in schools that have their own water systems (referred to as non-transient non-community 

water systems or NTNCWSs). The proposed amendments will also require that all school 

districts conduct testing in the same school year (that is, the 2021-2022 school year and every 

three years thereafter), which will simplify compliance for school districts and the Department, 

and make the reimbursement for required testing more predictable for budgetary planning 

purposes for school districts and the Department. 

Under specially adopted rules authorized by the Fiscal Year 2017 State budget (P.L. 

2016, c. 10), all district boards of education were required to conduct testing as soon as 

practicable, but no later than July 13, 2017. The rules allowed for a one-year extension for 

testing by district boards of education that provided written documentation that there was no 

certified laboratory available to conduct testing by the 2017 deadline. The rules also allowed 

district boards of education to apply to the Department for an exemption from the initial testing if 

the district board of education could demonstrate that it complied with or exceeded the new 

testing requirements, including required public notifications, by July 13, 2017. All district boards 

of education currently are required to retest six years after the initial testing, even if the testing 

was conducted prior to the July 13, 2017, deadline, and every six years thereafter. 

The Department’s proposed amendments are based upon the Administration’s initiative 

to enhance lead testing rules and policies for district boards of education.  The proposed 

amendments also incorporate feedback that the Department has received from district boards of 

education since the initial adoption of the lead testing rules. 

The proposed amendments will advance the Department’s vision to increase educational 

equity for all students by increasing the required frequency of lead testing by all district boards 

of education and enhancing the public’s access to information regarding lead testing results. 

On December 16, 2019, the Department, in conjunction with other agencies, proposed, in 

the New Jersey Register, rules that implement the Securing Our Children’s Future Bond Act and 

provide grants to district boards of education for water infrastructure improvements to remediate 

water contamination discovered through the testing required by N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4 (See 51 

N.J.R. 1819(a)). 

The following summarizes the amendments proposed for adoption: 
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Subchapter 12. Safety Requirements for School Facilities 

N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4 Safe drinking water 

The Department proposes amendments at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e)1, which currently 

requires district boards of education to make the test results of all water samples publicly 

available at the school facility and on the district board of education’s website, to add “in 

accordance with (f) below” after “school facility.” The Department also proposes to add “make 

the results from the most recent required Statewide testing available” before “on the district 

board of education’s website” to ensure the most recent testing results are publicly available on a 

school district’s website. The proposed amendment also will codify the Department’s guidance 

that district boards of education cannot arbitrarily remove lead testing results from their websites. 

The Department proposes amendments at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e)2, which currently 

requires a district board of education to notify parents or guardians of school children attending 

the facility and the Department regarding the following: elevated lead levels, the measures taken 

to immediately end use of each drinking water outlet exhibiting elevated lead levels, and the 

measures taken to ensure alternate drinking water and information regarding the health effects of 

lead have been made available to all students and staff members.  The Department proposes to 

also require the written notification provided to parents and the Department to be posted on the 

district board of education’s website to increase the availability of information to the public. The 

Department proposes to recodify the paragraph into separate provisions for clarity purposes.  The 

Department also proposes adding new N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e)2ii to ensure notification includes 

“[a]ny remedial actions taken or planned by the district board of education” to enhance the 

information provided to the Department and the community. The Department also proposes to 

amend N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e)2iii to ensure the alternate drinking water has been made available 

to all students and staff members at the school(s) where the water outlet(s) that exceeded the 

permissible lead action level is located. 

The Department proposes new N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(f) to require district boards of 

education to keep their test results of all water samples publicly available in accordance with the 

30-year timeline established by the Department of the Treasury in the Records Retention 

Schedule under record series number 0021-0000.  The proposed amendment references the 

required time period for the results to remain publicly available. 

The Department proposes to recodify existing N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(f) as new N.J.A.C. 

6A:26-12.4(g), with amendments. The proposed amendments will require district boards of 

education to test for lead in a Statewide required testing year, which will be every third school 

year beginning with the 2021-2022 school year and subsequently occurring in the 2024-2025 

school year, rather than the current requirement of every six years for the reasons previously 

stated. 

The Department proposes new N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(h) to require a district board of 

education to follow the notification requirements at N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(e) and (f) if the district 

board of education conducts lead testing more frequently than the proposed three-year cycle. The 

Department proposes new N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(h)1 to require a district board of education that 

conducts lead testing more frequently than the proposed three-year cycle to make the most recent 
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results for each facility available on the district board of education’s website. The proposed rule 

will ensure that district boards of education take the same steps for notification of testing results, 

regardless of whether the lead testing is voluntary or required by the State. 

The Department proposes to recodify existing N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(g), which requires 

district boards of education to submit annual statements of assurance to the Department 

confirming that lead testing was completed, the required notifications were provided and that 

alternate drinking water continues to be made available to students and staff, as new as N.J.A.C. 

6A:26-12.4(i).  For consistency purposes, the Department also proposes an amendment to add 

“in accordance with this section” following the requirement to confirm that the district board of 

education provided alternate drinking water to students and staff, as this language follows the 

lead testing and notifications requirements. 

The Department proposes to delete existing N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(h), which permits 

district boards of education that conducted lead testing in the previous five years to request an 

exemption for testing that is due on the Department’s cycle.  The Department proposes to delete 

this subsection because school districts will be required to conduct testing in accordance with the 

Statewide required testing school year, as set forth at recodified N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(g), which 

will ensure that all school districts follow the same compliance timeline. 

The Department proposes to recodify existing N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(i) as N.J.A.C. 6A:26-

12.4(j), with amendments.  The existing rule allows a district board of education to seek an 

exemption from testing if the district board of education can demonstrate it does not use any 

drinking water outlets for consumption or food preparation in any of its facilities.  District boards 

of education that seek an exemption because they do not use drinking water outlets must submit 

to the Department an application documenting no drinking water outlets are used in the facilities 

and the provision(s) for an alternative drinking water source. The Department proposes 

amendments to require a district board of education that is granted this type of exemption to 

either begin testing procedures or reapply for it no later than June 30 of each Statewide testing 

school year as set forth at recodified N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(g), instead of the previous six-year 

timeline. The proposed amendment will ensure that all school districts follow the same 

compliance timeline. 

The Department proposes to recodify existing N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(j), which provides 

that district boards of education may be eligible for reimbursement of lead testing, as new 

N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(k).  The Department proposes amendments to replace the 2016 dates that 

applied to the initial round of testing with “after July 1, 2021,” which is when the proposed 

change to a three-year testing cycle will go into effect. The Department also proposes to state 

that a school district that conducts additional testing in a year other than the Statewide required 

testing school year as set forth at recodified N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(g) shall not be eligible for 

reimbursement. The proposed amendment will align the reimbursement timeline to the 

compliance timeline at recodified N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(g). 

The Department proposes new N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4(l) to specify what may result from a 

district board of education’s failure to comply with any of the section’s requirements.  The 

proposed results include disqualification for reimbursement of testing, the Department’s 
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initiation of an investigation by the Office of Fiscal Accountability and Compliance, and the 

Commissioner’s withholding of State Aid. 

As the Department has provided a 60-day comment period in this notice of proposal, this 

notice is excepted from the rulemaking calendar requirement, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 1:30-3.3(a)5. 

Social Impact 

The proposed amendments will positively impact students, educators, school districts, 

and families by ensuring more often that safe drinking water is available in school facilities.  As 

exposure to lead can pose a hazard to students, particularly in preschool and early grades, the 

proposed amendments will ensure school facilities are properly tested every three years for 

elevated lead levels in water available to students and employees for drinking or other 

consumption. 

Economic Impact 

The proposed amendments establish a mechanism for reimbursement for the costs 

associated with water supply testing and analysis conducted pursuant to the rules after July 1, 

2021, subject to available funds. Although the cost per district board of education varies and is 

dependent on a number of factors, including the number of schools operated and the number of 

drinking water outlets in each school, the Department reimbursed entities covered by this 

subchapter approximately $3,280,146 for the initial round of testing conducted during Fiscal 

Year 2017. 

Federal Standards Analysis 

The proposed amendments exceed provisions of the Federal Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 

U.S.C. §§ 300f et seq., that require some of the drinking water outlets in schools to be tested. The 

rules require all drinking water outlets in schools to be tested because the need to ensure students 

and school staff are not exposed to lead in drinking water is of paramount importance to the 

Department. Testing every drinking water outlet in school facilities is achievable under current 

technology and the Department reimbursed entities covered by this subchapter approximately 

$3,280,146 for the initial round of testing conducted during Fiscal Year 2017. 

Jobs Impact 

The proposed amendments will not result in the creation or loss of jobs. 

Agriculture Industry Impact 

The proposed amendments will have no impact on the agricultural industry. 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 

The proposed amendments change reporting, recordkeeping, or other compliance 

requirements on approved private schools for students with disabilities (APSSDs), private 

providers of State-funded preschool programs, and nonprofit organizations that operate 
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renaissance schools, all of which could be considered small businesses as defined in the 

Regulatory Flexibility Act, N.J.S.A. 52:14B-16 et seq. There are approximately 470 entities that 

fall into the three categories. 

The proposed amendments will require the entities to do the following every three years 

rather than every six years as currently required: conduct a plumbing survey, follow specific 

procedures to collect water samples, have the samples analyzed according to established 

procedures, and make the test results publicly available. N.J.A.C. 6A:26-12.4 already requires 

the entities to provide: (i) written notification to parents of all students and staff members if any 

result exceeds the permissible lead action level and to include a description of the measures 

taken to immediately end use of each drinking water outlet where results exceed the permissible 

lead action level; (ii) alternate drinking water sources; and (iii) information regarding the health 

effects of lead. The proposed amendments further require the entities to annually submit to the 

Department a statement of assurance that testing, notifications, and provision of alternative 

drinking water, if necessary, all occurred in accordance with the rules. The rules also provide 

exceptions from testing under certain circumstances and provides for reimbursement in the same 

manner as provided to school districts, charter schools, and all other applicable public education 

agencies. 

The need to ensure all students educated with public funds have access to clean drinking 

water outweighs any burden placed on the entities by the proposed amendments. 

The cost per entity varies and is dependent on a number of factors, including the number 

of schools operated and the number of drinking water outlets in each school.  The Department 

reimbursed entities covered by this subchapter approximately $3,280,146 for the initial round of 

testing conducted during Fiscal Year 2017. 

Housing Affordability Impact Analysis 

The proposed amendments will have an insignificant impact on the affordability of 

housing in New Jersey. There is an extreme unlikelihood the proposed amendments would evoke 

a change in the average costs associated with housing because the specially adopted rules 

proposed for amendment govern the testing of drinking water in educational facilities for lead. 

Smart Growth Development Impact Analysis 

The proposed amendments will have an insignificant impact on smart growth.  There is 

an extreme unlikelihood the proposed amendments would evoke a change in housing production 

in Planning Areas 1 or 2, or within designated centers, under the State Development and 

Redevelopment Plan in New Jersey because the rules proposed for amendment govern the testing 

of drinking water in educational facilities for lead. 

Racial and Ethnic Community Criminal Justice and Public Safety Impact Statement 

There is an extreme unlikelihood that the proposed amendments would have an impact on 

pretrial detention, sentencing, probation, or parole policies concerning juveniles and adults in the 

State because the rules proposed for amendment govern the testing of drinking water in 

educational facilities for lead. 
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Full text of the proposed amendments follows (additions indicated in boldface thus; 

deletions indicated in brackets [thus]): 
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Chapter 26. Educational Facilities 

Subchapter 12. Safety Requirements for School Facilities 

6A:26-12.4 Safe drinking water 

(a)  The rules in this subchapter for the provision of safe drinking water shall apply to all 

New Jersey public school districts, charter schools, renaissance schools, jointure 

commissions, educational services commissions, approved private schools for students 

with disabilities acting under contract to provide educational services on behalf of New 

Jersey public school districts, State-funded early childcare facilities pursuant to N.J.A.C. 

6A:13A, and receiving schools as defined by N.J.A.C. 6A:14-7.1(a). Throughout this 

subchapter, “district board of education” refers to the governing authority for all of the 

entities identified in this subsection, unless otherwise indicated.  

(b)  District boards of education shall assure the availability of potable drinking water through 

sanitary means in school facilities or upon school grounds in accordance with the Safe 

Drinking Water Act, N.J.S.A. 58:12A-1 et seq., the rules promulgated pursuant thereto, 

N.J.A.C. 7:10 and 6A:26-6, Planning and Construction Standards for School Facilities.  

(c)  Testing of school drinking water quality shall be in accordance with the Safe Drinking 

Water Act, N.J.S.A. 58:12A-1 et seq., the rules promulgated pursuant thereto, N.J.A.C. 

7:10 and 6A:26-6, Planning and Construction Standards for School Facilities. 

(d)  All district boards of education shall conduct lead sampling and analysis, as described in 

(d)1 and 2 below, in all drinking water outlets to which a student or staff member has, or 

may have, access, in each school facility, other facility, or temporary facility, as those 

terms are defined in this chapter. Any district board of education granted an extension of 

time to conduct initial testing beyond the July 13, 2017, deadline shall complete the 

initial testing no later than July 13, 2018.  District boards of education that completed 
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initial testing prior to July 13, 2017, shall perform follow-up testing in accordance with 

the schedule in [(f)] (g) below. 

1.  Sampling shall be conducted in accordance with a lead sampling plan, which shall 

include: 

i.  A plumbing survey for each facility that identifies how water enters and 

flows through each facility, the types of plumbing materials used in the 

facility, such as the service line, piping, solder, fixtures, drinking water 

outlets where students or staff have or may have access, and point of use 

treatment, such as drinking water filters;  

ii.  The names and responsibilities of all individuals involved in sampling; 

and  

iii.  The following sampling procedures:  

(1)  Samples shall be taken after water has sat, undisturbed in the 

school pipes for at least eight hours but no more than 48 hours 

before the sample is taken.  

(A) 24-hour school facilities shall collect first-draw samples at 

drinking water outlets following a stagnation time that 

would likely result in the longest standing time;  

(2)  At least eight hours prior to sampling, signs shall be posted to 

indicate that water shall not be used and access to the buildings 

subject to the sampling shall be restricted to all but authorized staff 

members;  

(3)  Existing aerators, screens, and filters shall not be replaced or 

removed prior to or during sampling; and  
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(4)  All samples shall be collected in pre-cleaned high-density 

polyethylene (HDPE) 250 milliliter (mL) wide-mouth single-use 

rigid sample containers that are properly labeled.  

2.  Analysis of samples shall be conducted as follows:  

i.  Analysis shall be conducted by a certified laboratory to analyze for lead in 

drinking water;  

ii.  The laboratory shall use an approved analytical method pursuant to the 

Federal Safe Drinking Water Act at 40 CFR 141.23(k)(1); and  

iii.  Sample analysis shall be conducted in accordance with a Quality 

Assurance Project Plan (QAPP), which shall be signed by the district 

board of education, the certified laboratory, and the individual responsible 

for conducting sampling. The QAPP shall include the identification of 

analytical methods, chain of custody procedures, data validation and 

reporting processes, detection limits, reporting to three significant figures, 

field blanks, and quality control measures required by the certified 

method.  

3.  The Department, in consultation with the Department of Environmental 

Protection (DEP), will develop a technical guidance manual to assist district 

boards of education in complying with the sampling and analysis requirements of 

this subchapter.  

(e)  The district board of education, or its designee, shall complete a review of final 

laboratory results within 72 hours of receipt. Within 24 hours after the district board of 

education, or its designee, has reviewed the final laboratory results, the district board of 

education shall:  

1.  Make the test results of all water samples publicly available at the school facility 

in accordance with (f) below and make the results from the most recent 
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required Statewide testing available on the district board of education’s 

website; and  

2.  If any results exceed the permissible lead action level, provide written notification 

to the parents/guardians of all students attending the facility, facility staff, and the 

Department. This written notification shall also be posted on the district board 

of education’s website and shall include a description of the [measures] 

following: 

i. Measures taken by the district board of education, or its designee, to 

immediately end use of each drinking water outlet where water quality 

exceeds the permissible lead action level[, the]; 

ii. Any additional remedial actions taken or planned by the district 

board of education; 

iii. The measures taken to ensure that alternate drinking water has been made 

available to all students and staff members[,] at the school(s) where the 

water outlet(s) is located; and [information] 

iv. Information regarding the health effects of lead.  

(f)  The district board of education’s test results of all water samples shall remain 

publicly available in accordance with the timeline established by the Department of 

the Treasury in the Records Retention Schedule under record series number 0021-

0000, which is available at 

https://www.nj.gov/treasury/revenue/rms/pdf/m700104_001.pdf. 

[(f)] (g) Notwithstanding the results or date of any prior testing, all district boards of 

education shall continue to test drinking water outlets as provided below in the 

designated Statewide required testing year, which shall be every third school year 

beginning with the 2021-2022 school year and subsequently occurring in the 2024-

2025 school year:  

https://www.nj.gov/treasury/revenue/rms/pdf/m700104_001.pdf
https://www.nj.gov/treasury/revenue/rms/pdf/m700104_001.pdf
https://www.nj.gov/treasury/revenue/rms/pdf/m700104_001.pdf
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1.  [Within six years following the initial testing set forth in (d) above and every six 

years thereafter] By no later than June 30 of the designated Statewide 

required testing year, all district boards of education shall test all drinking water 

outlets. Sampling shall be prioritized, such that buildings and facilities that 

previously had outlets with results above the action level or identified in the 

plumbing profile as high risk for lead shall be sampled first in accordance with the 

sampling plan; and  

2.  All district boards of education shall sample for lead after the replacement of any 

drinking water outlet or any other alteration to plumbing or service lines that may 

impact lead levels at the outlet.  

(h)  If district boards of education test drinking water outlets for lead more frequently 

than the three-year cycle set forth at (g)1 above, the notification requirements set 

forth in (e) and (f) above shall apply.  

1. District boards of education that test drinking water outlets more frequently 

in accordance with (h) above shall make the most recent results for each 

facility available on the district board of education’s website. 

[(g)] (i)  All district boards of education shall submit to the Department by June 30 each 

year a statement of assurance that lead testing was completed in accordance with this 

section, that notifications were provided consistent with this section, and that alternate 

drinking water continues to be made available to all students and staff in accordance 

with this section.  

[(h) A district board of education that received an exemption from the Department from initial 

testing because the district board of education had tested in the previous five years shall 

make available for public inspection at the school facility and on the district board of 

education’s website, if applicable, the results of any prior testing and shall conduct 

testing within six years of the prior testing in accordance with (f) above.] 
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[(i)] (j) District boards of education may request an exemption from the testing requirements set 

forth in (d) above if they can demonstrate that they do not use any drinking water outlets 

for consumption or food preparation in any of their facilities. District boards of education 

seeking an exemption pursuant to this provision shall submit an application to the 

Department documenting that no drinking water outlets are used in their facilities and the 

provisions for an alternative source of drinking water. A district board of education that 

receives an exemption from the Department from testing pursuant to this subsection shall 

make available for public inspection at the school facility and on the district board of 

education’s website, if applicable, confirmation that the district board of education is 

exempt from testing. [Within six years of receiving an exemption pursuant to this 

subsection] No later than June 30 of each Statewide required testing school year as 

set forth in (g) above, a district board of education shall either begin testing procedures 

in accordance with [(f)] (g) above or reapply for an exemption under this subsection.  

[(j)] (k) All district boards of education [are] shall be eligible to be reimbursed for the 

water supply testing and analysis conducted pursuant to [(d)] (g) above after [January 1, 

2016] July 1, 2021, as approved by the Department and subject to available funds. 

To be eligible to receive reimbursement, the district board of education shall complete 

and submit to the Department a reimbursement application on a form, or in a format, 

supplied by the Department. The Department will make the reimbursement application 

available on its website. Nonpublic schools that conducted testing in accordance with 

[(d)] (g) above [between January 1, 2016, and July 13, 2017] after July 1, 2021, may 

submit a reimbursement application to the Department, approval of which is subject to 

available funds. A school district that conducts additional testing in a year other than 

the Statewide required testing school year as set forth in (g) above shall not be 

eligible for reimbursement. 
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(l) A district board of education’s failure to comply with any requirement in this 

section may result in any of the following:  

1. The district board of education’s disqualification for reimbursement 

pursuant to (k) above; 

2. The Department’s initiation of an investigation by the Office of Fiscal 

Accountability and Compliance; and 

3. The Commissioner’s withholding of State aid pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:2-1.2.  


